Statewide Coordinating Council for Public Health

Meeting Minutes for December 9, 2010 Meeting, 11:00am-3:00pm

MaineCare Offices, 442 Civic Center Drive, Augusta

In Attendance:
Members:  Colleen Hilton (for Deb Deatrick), Ginger Jordan-Hillier, Joel Kase, John Labrie, Tom Lizotte, Robin Mayo, Geoffrey Miller, Dora Mills, Kathy Norwood, Connie Putnam, Megan Rochelo, David Stockford, Emilie Van Eeghen, Shawn Yardley
Key Stakeholders:  Alison Webb (Maine Association of Substance Abuse Providers), Jessa Barnard (Maine Medical Association); Kate Perkins (Medical Care Development), Lee Gilman (American Lung Association of New England), Caity Hagar (Maine Primary Care Association), Debra Wigand (Maine CDC Division of Chronic Disease), Mark Griswold (Maine CDC Office of Local Public Health)
Interested Parties:  MaryAnn Amrich, Al May, Becca Matusovich, Judy Gopaul, Jessica Fogg, Jennifer Gunderman-King, Meredith Tipton, Teresa Hubley, Marlene Becker, Kathleen Cullinen, Paula Thomson, Margaret Gradie, Sharon Leahy-Lind, Christine Lyman, Ken Morse, Darcy Shargo, Caroline Zimmerman, Michelle Monroe
The meeting was called to order at 11:00 by Geoff Miller, SCC Executive Committee Member.
· District Updates:  Each district reported out on recent activities and issues.  Updates focused on priorities for district public health improvement plans, which are in the process of being finalized in all 8 districts.  Written Updates from each District are posted on the SCC website (http://www.maine.gov/dhhs/boh/olph/scc/index.shtml).  Questions and issues that came up during the discussion included the following:  
· The Cumberland District has developed a membership MOU that will be shared with District Representatives and Liaisons.
· Oversight of District Public Health Improvement Plans was discussed.  The DCC has primary oversight and responsibility to assure that strategies are carried out in a timely way.
· A need was expressed for a communication plan to aid in dissemination of the District PH Improvement Plans.  OLPH and district partners will explore press releases, tool kits, a one page summary, etc.  The Plans offer an opportunity to help package and brand the DCCs.

· Local Health Officers were discussed in relation to coverage in Unorganized Territories (UTs).  State statute currently requires that municipalities that adjoin UTs provide Local Health Officer services within those UTs.  This is problematic for several reasons: municipalities don’t have adequate resources; UTs cover vast areas of the state; many UTs are bordered by multiple municipalities, and it is unclear which town would have jurisdiction; there is no provision for counties to play a role in UT coverage.  This issue has come up in many rural counties.  OLPH staff will work with SCC member Tom Lizotte, who is the Piscataquis County Commissioner, to develop short and long-term solutions to this issue.  
· For follow up: Membership MOU from Cumberland (Mark G will email); Communication strategies for District Public Health Improvement Plans; Local Health Officer Coverage in UTs 
· Public Health/Clinical Care Learning Collaboratives:  Meredith Tipton discussed implementation of these collaboratives, which is included as a deliverable in the 2010 State Health Plan by the SCC and Maine Quality Forum.  Meredith will be serving as the consultant to complete this project, through funding from the Maine CDC Office of Rural Health and Primary Care.  In preparation for this work, Meredith met with the Governor’s Office of Health Policy and Finance, the Maine Quality Forum, Quality Counts and the Office of Local Public Health.  She will likely be organizing dialogues between public health and clinical care at the district level and in conjunction with DCC planning activities.  She will report progress at future SCC meetings and will coordinate between meetings with the SCC Executive Committee.

· Key Stakeholder Report from Maine Primary Care Association:  Darcy Shargo from Maine Primary Care Association presented multiple ways that this organization will be working with public health in the coming year.  Some of these included the following:  MPCA is planning to become a Managed Care Organization for primary care during the coming year, which will require significant effort and coordination. They plan to continue support for Federally Qualified Health Centers (FQHC) and other places that want to get health center funding under the Affordable Care Act, including helping stakeholders form an FQHC in the Rockland area.  In addition, they hope to help coordinate needs assessments that are occurring between hospitals, health centers and public health.  Mini grants will be available for HMPs to participate in patient-centered medical home pilot sites.

· Maine Public Health Association:  Shawn Yardley, MPHA Past President, reported to the group that the merger between MPHA and Health Policy Partners is now complete.  Health Policy Partner advocacy initiatives for public health, and for the Fund for a Healthy Maine in particular, will now continue on under the MPHA banner.  The important work of both organizations will be strengthened by the merger.

· Public Health Transformation Grant:  Mark Griswold reported progress on organization and implementation of this grant, including plans for staff hires through the University of Southern Maine.  

· Development of Healthy Maine 2020:  Dora Mills explained the process for development of Healthy Maine 2010 back in 2000 to 2001, which included winnowing down and grouping a large number of indicators that were developed nationally in Healthy People 2010.  Stakeholders and experts were convened to determine lists and vote on which indicators to include.  Data were then obtained for each indicator and a narrative was developed around 10 focus areas and for a number of populations experiencing health disparities.

A similar process will occur to develop Healthy Maine 2020 (HM2020), which will be based on Healthy People 2020.  Kathleen Cullinen and Teresa Hubley from the Muskie School will be working to develop and coordinate the HM2020, and discussed their plans with the group.  First steps will be to define focus areas and review objectives that were used in for HM2010 and that appear in the federal Healthy People 2020 document.  A group of state-level experts will then be convened to develop a list of objectives for each focus area.  One consideration will be data availability—it will be less likely that objectives will be included in the document if no state-level data exists.  Local and district public health improvement plans will be examined, with objectives in those plans prioritized for inclusion in HM2020.
The list of focus areas and objectives will be presented for input at the March SCC meeting for input and feedback.  Muskie consultants will work with the SCC Executive Committee to develop their presentation.  The plans will also be presented to District Coordinating Councils.  Members expressed that these presentations should adequately summarize objectives and not be overly detailed.  

There exists the potential that HM2020 could serve as the next State Health Plan.  This possibility will be explored with the next administration and with the Advisory Council on Health Systems Development, with ongoing input from the SCC Executive Committee and a report out a the March SCC meeting.
The meeting adjourned at 3:00pm.

Next Meeting:  March 24, 2011, 11:00 to 3:00 pm, location to be determined
